The Baldons and Nuneham Courtenay Newsletter

Baldon Feasz



Saturday 20 Augus

July - August 2011

Dear friends

So many of us will be going away on holiday sometime this summer. The risk of rain is always a feature of our English summers. I was away last week in Somerset and yes, it rained a lot. I was not able to enjoy the outdoors as much as I'd hoped but that's England for you. But even though the weather was disappointing and I was there to study anyway, I came back energised and in much improved mood than when I had left. I did enjoy my break but the benefit seems not so much what I did whilst I was away, but the way I saw things differently when I came back. All the little things that had been niggling me seemed not so important, everything seemed restored to more manageable perspectives. So often I plan my holiday with such high expectations. I imagine I am going to discover something wonderful, and I have indeed seen many amazing places around the world. But I have also discovered the greatest gift of a holiday can be the changed perspective on the ordinary things at home on my return. I just seem to enjoy them so much more when I have been away for a while. I come home much more settled and stable. Whilst away, I discovered these words by Anthony Bloom of the Russian Orthodox Church, they seem to reflect something of what I discovered.

"What is it then to be stable? It seems to me that it may be described in the following terms: You will find stability at the moment you discover that God is everywhere, that you do not need to seek Him elsewhere, that He is here, and if you do not find Him here it is useless to go and search for Him elsewhere because it is not Him that is absent from us, it is we who are absent from Him. ... It is important to recognize that it is useless to seek God somewhere else. If you cannot find Him here you will not find Him anywhere else. This is important because it is only at the moment that you recognize this that you can truly find the fullness of the Kingdom of God in all its richness within you; that God is present in every situation and every place, that you will be able to say: 'So then I will stay where I am.'"

Don't cancel the holiday – enjoy it but enjoy home even more when you get back. Safe journeys!

Best wishes,

Ros

The Revd Ros Latham is Team vicar for The Baldons, Berinsfield and Drayton St Leonard: e-mail: bbdparishoffice@googlemail.com and tel: 01865 340460

The Revd Dr Hannah Cleugh is Curate for The Baldons, Berinsfield and Drayton St Leonard: e-mail hannah.cleugh@yahoo.co.uk and tel: 01865 341382

MUSICAL EVENING AT ST PETER'S, MARSH BALDON



Saturday 3rd September 2011 at 7.30 p.m.

Please put the date in your diaries and come and enjoy a miscellany of music and a glass of wine. Paul Harrison will be playing the organ and our very own singers and instrumentalists will be demonstrating their skills. The programme is currently evolving so prepare for an evening of surprises!

WALLINGFORD CHURCH CHOIR WINS CLASSIC FM COMPETITION!

Wallingford Parish Church Choir's success in winning a competition by Decca/Classic FM for the nation's best-loved church choir resulted in the recording of the most popular hymns on 'The Hymns Album', which was released on 26th April.

The choir also took part in two recordings for 'Songs of Praise', the second of which will be broadcast on Sunday 26th June. You can see how it all happened on YouTube under Wallingford Parish Church Choir. The CD is available from Just Trading and The Fountain Book Shop in Wallingford or on Amazon.



Our last session saw members attempting a scrap heap challenge using a variety of recycled materials! They were very creative with the results seeing a robot and very long train!

The rest of this term's sessions are as follows

24th June – wildlife special 1st July – youth-youth club

8th July

22nd July - BBQ

We hope to see you at one of the above sessions if you're aged 11-16. Sessions start at 7.30 and finish at 9.30. Fee per session is £2.00 and £3.00 annual fee. For more details call Monica 343475 or Darren 343640.

Look forward to seeing you soon.

Youth-Youth Club

From September we are going to trial running a youth youth club for those in years five and six who live in the Baldons or Nuneham and also anyone else who goes to Marsh Baldon School. This will take place fortnightly on Friday evenings and follow the same format as the existing Youth Club. If you are interested in helping out please contact James Bufford (340091) or Darren Baber 343640)

BALDON FEAST 2011

2pm Saturday 20th August

The Baldons annual fete is upon us again - this is a great event for all the family. The fantastic stalls and events from The Baldons and Nuneham Courtenay promise to make a great occasion, rain or shine!

Who will win this year's Hamper? It will be stuffed full of goodies.

There will be raffle prizes just waiting to be won.

There will be plenty of seating and a magnificent band, all to be enjoyed with a cup of tea and cakes or a pint or perhaps a glass of wine. What a way to enjoy an afternoon. And why not have a go at the 'Aunt Sally' or try 'Bowling for the Pig' or one of the other games available?

Also there will be various stalls including Nearly New, Books, 'Bottle Tombola' and cakes just to mention some. And there will be plenty of food from the more traditional to an Oriental Food Bar run by Cockadoo!

Mason's Funfair will be in full swing with their roundabouts, dodgem cars and stalls.

And the fete organizing committee have some special surprises up their sleeves to make this a really memorable day...look out for your programme!

Every household in Nuneham Courtenay and The Baldons will receive a programme containing vouchers and the special ticket to enter for the Hamper. (Should you not receive your programme please phone Ralph). The event starts at 2pm, with the Funfair continuing on into the evening.

We look forward to seeing you there!

_ * _

Can you help make the day go with a swing?

If you have raffle prizes to donate please contact Phylis: 343275

If you have items for the village hamper please contact Natasha: 340562

Any help with erecting the marquees on the evening of Thursday 18th August and dismantling on the morning of Sunday 21st would be most appreciated – please contact the fete committee.

Contact: Ralph Slaney – Baldon Feast Organiser

01865 343275; ralph@stonehelm.co.uk

Bottles, Cakes and Books! Baldon Feast Saturday 20th August



The Church will again be running a bottle tombola, a cake stall and a book stall at the Baldons Feast and Fete. We would be enormously grateful for all contributions towards these stalls, which raise money towards church projects. To make it very easy for you, we will be calling at your home in the week before to collect your bottles. Alternatively all donations can be dropped off at the Village Hall the night before (19th), between 6 and 7pm.

If you would like to help further, or have any questions, please contact Veronica Sandilands (343478) about cakes, Sara McDouall Saw (343567) about bottles or Stephen Dance (341323) about books.



Many thanks in advance for your generosity.







Do you have spare wool you could donate to a good cause?

The Day Centre are once again taking part in The Big Knit, a nationwide campaign run by Age UK and innocent smoothies.

For the Big Knit, Age UK and innocent ask knitters of all ages to get creative and come up with their own designs for mini-woolly hats. Once knitted and sent to Age UK, these tiny masterpieces are placed on top of innocent smoothie bottles, which are then sold in stores across the UK.

For each hat knitted, innocent donates money to Age UK to make winter warmer for older people. With the help of thousands of individuals across the UK, Age UK hope to hit their target of 650,000 little woolly hats, raising £162,500 for Age UK.

The Day Centre (which operates in the Baldons Village Hall, twice a week) are asking for donations of DOUBLE KNITTING WOOL, to help them match last year's amazing achievement of knitting over 1000 hats!!

If you can help, please contact Phylis Slaney on 343275.

MARSH BALDON SCHOOL NEWS

This year seems to have flown by! And what a year it has been! Our successful inspections seem a long time ago now! One thing I do know is that everyone is ready for a good long rest over the summer.



It is an extremely busy time now and there appears to be no letting up before the end of term in the middle of July. I am extremely grateful to all the staff for all the work they put in for the benefit of the children. This school is certainly one the village can be proud of.

In May, we held another very successful Maypole Display. We had a great crowd, including our friends from the Day Centre and a good time was had by all. We were also visited by the Bishop of Dorchester who joined in our Friday Celebration Assembly.

This term it is geography all the way and the children are busy finding out about different places. The oldest children are studying Marsh Baldon, the village and have been out to various spots in the neighbourhood. One of the visits was to St Peter's Church.

Church of St. Peter, Marsh Baldon.

"On Wednesday 8th of June 2011 Class 3 students from Marsh Baldon School went to the church of St. Peter. When they got there the pupils were split into pairs and given sheets of questions such as: What is the name of the church? As soon as they got to the church door some of the pupils could tell that it was a Christian church because by the door there was a model of Jesus' tomb and the three crosses on the hill. They answered questions in and outside the church, including looking at all of the graves to find the oldest one. Some pairs found that the oldest grave was 1616."

By Ashleigh Rix. Aged 9

HELP PLEASE!!!

Dear Villagers

Class 3 have been doing some detective work around the village to uncover secrets about its past. We have been looking at documents, buildings, the church and old records including the Domesday Book. Does your house have a secret past; do the deeds tell you anything that we might find interesting, do you know some stories about the village that we may not know? If so we would be really interested to hear from you.

Thank you

Class 3

Year 1 also wrote their own poem together From the window

From the train I can see,
The candy-floss clouds,
The hills so high,
The gigantic waves are washing in,
The black and grey smoke coming out of the funnel,
The hills are so green with tall, tall trees,
The boulders that hold the track up,
We stop at the station and that's what we've seen.

Sadly we will be saying goodbye to quite a few people at the end of term. We have a very special group of Year 6's this year, who will be leaving us at the end of term and we wish them every success in the future but hope also that they will come back and tell us how they are doing. I can honestly say they have been great role models and fantastic ambassadors for both the school and their families. So good luck to Joanna, Zoe, Lillie, Mollie, Katie-Olivia and Morgan, we hope you have a great time at your next schools.

We will also be saying goodbye to Mrs Carol Ingman. Carol has been a TA at the school for eight years and during that time she contributed so much to the life of the school. So many children at Marsh Baldon have been lucky enough to have worked with Carol and she will be missed by everyone here. The children at Five Acres Primary School are very lucky!

We have a number of events planned for the rest of the term. Everyone from the village is more than welcome to come and join us for these:

7	July	Sports Day – on the green
8	July	School Council Activity Day
15	July	Area Sports – 6pm at Horspath Athletics Track
18	July	Achiever's Assembly 9.00am School Hall
22	July	Leavers Assembly - Church 9.00am
	18	8 July 15 July 18 July

Please say hello to the children if you see us in and around the village. On behalf of everyone at the school, I hope everyone in the village has a great summer. We reopen on Tuesday 6th September.

Nick Pitson – Headteacher

BALDONS PARISH COUNCIL NEWS

Flooding Problems Baldon Lane

Arising from the problems of a broken sewage pipe in Baldon Lane in March and at the request of Mr Keith Messenger, acting on behalf of his mother who lives in Baldon Lane, members of the Baldons Parish Council met with Mr Messenger and representatives of Thames Water and Oxfordshire Highways to discuss the periodic flooding problem and available solutions. It was agreed that the main problem has been inadequate sewage pumping capacity in Thames Water's pumping station in Baldon Lane, exacerbated by poor surface water drainage in the area during periods of exceptionally heavy rainfall, causing the pumping station to fail. Thames Water are planning to uprate and improve the pumping station which should make a significant difference: Baldons Parish Council will energetically encourage Thames Water to implement this proposal as soon as possible. In addition the risk of flooding will be further alleviated by clearing the nearby ditches and water courses so that any surplus surface water can escape from the low point in the road. As mentioned in a recent newsletter land owners do have a riparian responsibility to keep ditches and water courses adjacent to property clear and free flowing and it is hoped that

villagers / landowners will help and cooperate with this.

Oxfordshire County Council Library service consultation

Earlier in the year the OCC announced a plan to review and possibly close a number of libraries as part of their need to save money. Following that consultation and feedback the OCC has developed new proposals for the future of the library service. The proposals include the retention of all libraries. A core group of libraries will remain fully funded and staffed, which includes the Berinsfield library previously suggested for closure. Other libraries with lower levels of usage are also intended to be retained but with some participation from volunteers towards the day to day running. Full details of the proposals are on the County Council web site for 4 months consultation ending on 30th September to which anyone can respond. http://www.oxfordshire.gov.uk/libraryserviceconsultation

Applications for Free Bus Passes

Oxfordshire County Council will be responsible for the issuing of bus passes from April 2012. To assist in setting up the administration of the scheme OCC are asking the public for their views via an online questionnaire open from 6th June to 10th July.

See www.oxfordshire.gov.uk and follow link to 'respond to consultation' on the home page.

Parish Council meetings

12th July Village Hall 7.30 pm

8th September Village hall 7.30 pm.

Anyone can attend and raise issues with the council during the public part of the agenda.

BALDONS VILLAGE HALL

Booking arrangements

To book the hall, please contact Ali or Darren on: 01865 340264 or dbaber@rm.com

The Baldons Village Hall is for everyone's use. Did you know that as well as hiring the hall you can also hire out some of the other equipment that we own, including some of the items that have been bought for our toddlers and youth groups? For example we have:

- Crockery, cutlery, glasses
- Tea urns
- Tables and chairs including child-sized ones
- Projector

These items can be booked via Ali or Darren on: 01865 340264 or dbaber@rm.com



NEWS FROM BALDONS EVENTS COMMITTEE

Baldons Ball

The 3rd Baldons Ball which was a sell-out 3 weeks before the event.

Catering was carried out expertly by Ambassador Catering and very well supported by some of the teenagers in the village who acted either as Paparazzi or waiters or both, well done you all did a great job. Bruce played with his band – Soul Traders and we all 'boogied' the night away.

Many thanks to all of those who helped in any way with this event as without you these events cannot take place. If anyone wants to volunteer for the future please contact BEC on baldons events@yahoo.com or phone Chris on 01865 343395.

Lunch on the Green

BEC would like to say a very big thank you to all villagers and friends who helped to make the day possible. We could not do it without you. Thanks very much indeed.

Baldon Feast

Please come along to the BEC bar at the Baldons Feast for a refreshing ale or glass of wine



BALDONS WINE CLUB NEWS

Next tasting dates for your diary



JUNE – no tasting this month – Summer hols

JULY - Friday 22nd July 7.00 p.m. Wines for Summer and members BBQ Durham Leys Barn

AUGUST – Saturday 20th August
"A celebration of English Wine" at the Baldons Feast
(including some award winning local producers!)
and more......

Mini informal fun wine tastings throughout the day Blind Wine Competition with a chance to win a case of wine Information about the Baldons Wine Club and Wine Courses available to all

> SEPTEMBER – Tuesday 13th September Shiraz vs Syrah A tasting of this classic grape variety from around the world

Please do come along to any of these events if you can. All villagers and wine friends very welcome.

Call Linda on 341043 or email <u>linnysimpson@btinternet.com</u> to book a place or for more information.

www.explorewine.co.uk

Cheers!

ITEMS FOR THE NEWSLETTER

Items for September 2011 newsletter **by 16**th **August please**

Any villager is welcome to send items for publication in the newsletter - this can be anything from articles, poems or pictures, to publicising your event.

If you would like to receive a reminder e-mail each month for newsletter contributions please let me know.

Natasha Eliot: tashaandjames@btopenworld.com. Alternatively I can be contacted on 340562 or at The Barn House, Baldon House East, Marsh Baldon. For advertising queries, please contact Sheila Harris on: s.harris886@btinternet.com or on 340403.

FED UP WITH JUNK MAIL?

Here are two simple ways to stop it:



Cut down on addressed mail with the Mailing Preference Service (MPS)

Register for FREE with the MPS, who will arrange for your details to be taken off the mailing lists of companies who send unsolicited mail. They can also remove the details of a previous occupant of your address. Up to 95% of unwanted addressed mail can be stopped with MPS.

To register, and for more details:

- go to <u>www.mpsonline.org.uk</u> or
- email <u>mps@dma.org.uk</u> or
- call 020 7291 3310



Cut down on unaddressed mail with Royal Mail

Royal Mail delivers about 25% of the total volume of unaddressed mail in the UK.

To opt out of receiving door-to-door mail items:

Email: optout@royalmail.com or

◆ Write to: Freepost RRBT-ZBXB-TTTS

Royal Mail Door-to-Door Opt Outs Kingsmead House, Oxpens Road

OXFORD OX1 1RX

They will send an opt-out form to your address, which you must sign and return.

Please be aware that they will still deliver mail addressed to "The Occupier", and they can't separate material you don't want from mail that you do want (such as your local council's publications). Opting out also means that no-one at the address will receive unaddressed items.



NUNEHAM COURTENAY PARISH COUNCIL NEWS

Next Meeting

The next meeting of the Parish Council will be held on **Tuesday 5 July 2011** at **7.30 pm**. We are very pleased to be able to return to **Nuneham Courtenay Village Hall**.

The meeting is open to parishioners and we would be delighted to see you there. Any items for discussion should be notified to the Clerk a minimum of seven days before the meeting. Alternatively matters can be raised at the meeting, but the answering of any question may have to be dealt with after the meeting.

Agendas and minutes of meetings are available on the NCPC website and are normally posted on the notice-board outside the Village Hall. Agendas and minutes will also be emailed upon request.

General Update

• Planning applications

Old Post Office: The applications for listed building and planning consent for change of use from shop and store to craft workshop and store were approved by South Oxfordshire District Council on 31 May 2011.

- **29 Nuneham Courtenay**: An application has been made for planning and listed building consent for a new extension at the rear of the property. The plans were presented at the last committee meeting. The applications are due to be determined by 4 July 2011.
- **Highways.** The County's drainage engineer has been contacted following the recent less than comprehensive clearing of road and pavement drains. A meeting will be arranged shortly. No response has yet been received from the Highways Area Steward regarding other highways matters as well as kerbs, the increasingly damaged road surface and speeding issues, the Parish Council has also been asked to take forward a request for increasing the bicycle racks at the Baldon Lane bus-stop and to seek the replacement of road-markings on the A4074 where these are wearing away.
- **Drainage.** The Parish Council has not been formally notified but, at the time of producing this article it is understood that works are shortly to commence on the by-pass drain running at the rear of the allotments on the west side of the village.
- **Grants Policy.** The Parish Council now has a grants policy, and some very limited funds, for making available small grants to organisations and groups that would bring benefit to the Parish. A copy of the policy is available on the NCPC website. Applications should be made in writing to the Clerk.

Thanks

The Parish Council would like to thank Marsh Baldon Village Hall Committee for allowing the use of their hall over the last year.

Contacts:

Clerk: Jane Dymock. e-mail: nunehampc@yahoo.co.uk; tel. 01865 863709 Chair: Colin George. e-mail: colin.george@virgin.net; tel. 01865 343767

Website: www.nunehampc.webs.com (contains local information, events and news)

NUNEHAM COURTENAY VILLAGE HALL COMMITTEE

VILLAGE HALL FINISHING TOUCHES:

Following the completion of building works, one year after the fire, finishing touches were still required prior to the official opening of the Village Hall. Many turned up and spent a rare, sunny morning painting the outside of the village hall. Thanks to Pete, Steve, Lauren, Johnny, Morley, John, Colin and the Soffe clan. A big thank you also goes to Tom, for the lovely new sign.

OFFICIAL OPENING NIGHT:

A great time had by all, and a record turn out! Thank you so much to everybody that came along to support the Village Hall, and thanks to everybody involved in organising the evening, you know who you are. We would also like to express our sincere gratitude to The Baldons Village Hall Committee who very kindly allowed us the use of their hall free of charge whilst ours was out of action. Thanks to everyone for their donations of either time or money, especially Terry Rogers (from the scrap yard) who made an incredibly generous donation.

NEXT EVENT:

Pub Quiz Night, Friday 8th July, 7 30 pm. Cash prize. Entry £2 per person, max team size 6 people. Food served at intermission if desired. We would love to see you there! To book a table ncvillagehall@gmail.com or phone June on 343459.

AVAILABLE TO HIRE:

We are really pleased to have the Village Hall up and running, and it is now available for hire at a very reasonable price! Tables, chairs, crockery and cutlery are also available for hire. Please contact ncvillagehall@gmail.com or June on 343371 for further information.

LOCAL BUS TIMETABLE

89 The Baldons – Kings Copse – Cowley Centre Tuesdays, Thursdays and Saturdays Only

Marsh Baldon, Baldon Lane	0935
Toot Baldon, Wilmots	0939
Kings Copse	0945
Watlington Road, Bobby Fryer Close	0947
Cowley Centre, The Nelson	0954
Cowley Centre, The Nelson	1325
Watlington Road, Bobby Fryer Close	1331
Kings Copse	1334
Toot Baldon, Wilmots	1340
Marsh Baldon, Baldon Lane	1344

Strength and Relaxation Exercise Classes

Why would you go to an exercise class in the village hall? It might be full of superfit people who can do all the exercises with ease ... and do you really want to exercise in front of people who know you? Is this really where you want to spend your evening? Wouldn't it be better to follow up that resolution you have had for years to join a gym? Or follow up that other resolution to take exercise by walking around our beautiful villages?

In an ideal world we'd all take our exercise by walking or cycling everywhere, or going to the gym regularly. But the reality is that for whatever reason, be it the weather, lack of time or impracticality, we don't walk / cycle everywhere, even within our villages. And finding the time (and money) to go to a gym can be tricky.

So some of us in the village started going to the Strength and Relaxation exercise class run by Caroline Wilkes in the Baldons Village Hall on a Wednesday evening. This small group is of mixed ability, and the exercises are tailored to this, with more or less "stretching" exercises. Caroline caters for all ages, from newly post-natal mums to those of more mature years.

The class starts at 7.45, to allow people to get home from work / eat / put children to bed or whatever, and costs £5.80 for a one hour session. Clothing is "comfortable" rather than skintight gym kit, and the atmosphere is informal (although at the end you realize that you have been gently pushed into doing some real exercise!)

The emphasis is on improving strength, flexibility and overall wellbeing, rather than lots of leaping about! Many of the exercises are based on yoga or pilates, but Caroline has developed her own style of class, based on more than 16 years of experience teaching exercise. Caroline's understanding of the human body and behaviour and the benefits of exercise also comes from psychology degree studies and holistic massage which focuses on the body as a whole..... physical, emotional and spiritual.

After a few weeks, we really started to feel the benefits, discovering abilities and flexibility we thought we never had, or was lost and gone for ever! And after a few months our overall fitness levels have improved markedly.

So come and join us and fulfil that resolution to take up regular exercise – right in your own village!

If you are interested please contact Caroline Wilkes on (07930) 540111 or email carolinew@llexan.com

NE

CLERGY

Revd Ros Latham

Ros is from rural North Yorkshire, having been a farmer's wife and an RE teacher before becoming a vicar. She joined the Dorchester team as team vicar for the Baldons, Berinsfield and Drayton St Leonard in October 2007, living in Berinsfield. She is married to Peter and between them they have six children.

Revd Hannah Cleugh

Hannah is our curate. She grew up in the north-east, and came to Oxford as a student to read Theology. After graduating, she stayed on to do research into the English Reformation. She trained for ordination at Ripon College, Cuddesdon and she and her husband David (who is curate in Dorchester and Stadhampton) joined the Dorchester Team in July 2009. Hannah was ordained priest by Bishop Colin in Dorchester Abbey on 27th June 2010.

CHRISTIAN AID COFFEE MORNING

We raised £380 at our Christian Aid Coffee Morning. Many thanks to all of you who came along on a beautiful day and to all of you who sent donations or who brought such lovely items for the Bring and Buy. Anything left over was given to the Cheshire Home fete.

Mary and Marcus Braybrooke

SONGS OF PRAISE IN THE BALDONS!

Are there some favourite hymns / church songs you love singing? We will be holding a Songs of Praise in St Lawrence's church, Toot Baldon, on the 14th August at 6pm. If you would like to come along and sing some great songs, please let Jennifer know the hymn / song you have chosen and join us for a celebratory evening. Contact Jennifer on 343302 or Jennifer.morton@givemail.co.uk by 31st July.

FELLOWSHIP GROUP: TUESDAYS AT 7.30PM

An opportunity open to anyone who would like to explore their understanding of the Christian faith. The meetings are held every other week on a **Tuesday at 7.30pm**. The last one before a break for the summer will be on **12th July at 2 Potland Cottages** when we will be exploring some stories from Matthew's Gospel and thinking about plans for the Autumn so please feel free to come and make suggestions for future topics. (Further info from Jennifer Morton 343302)

SERVICES FOR JULY AND AUGUST

3 rd July	9.30am	Holy Communion	Toot Baldon
10 th July	11.00am	Aircrash Memorial Service	Toot Baldon
17 th July	9.30am	Holy Communion	Marsh Baldon
24 th July	8.30am	Said Holy Communion	Marsh Baldon
	9.30am	One4All	Marsh Baldon
	7.00pm	Taize@7	Dorchester
31 st July	10.30am	Team Service	Toot Baldon
7 th August	9.30am	Holy Communion	Toot Baldon
14 th August	6.00pm	Songs of Praise	Toot Baldon
21 st August	9.30am	Baldon Feast Service on the Green	Marsh Baldon
28 th August	8.30am	Said Holy Communion	Marsh Baldon
	9.30am	One4All	Marsh Baldon
4 th September	9.30am	Holy Communion	Toot Baldon

Morning Prayer in St Peters: Every Thursday at 8.30am (please note new time)

\sim		
SID	ESDI	UTY

	Marsh	Toot
3 rd July		9.30 am J & H Maskell
10 th July		11.00 am Ann Druce
17 th July	9.30 am John Mason	
24 th July	9.30 am Graham Hobbins	
31 st July		10.30 am Ian Gillespie
7 th August		9.30 am Jenny van Dijk
14 th August		6.00 pm Tom Saw
21 st August	9.30 am Stephen Dance	
28 th August	9.30 am Richard Barnett	
4 th September		9.30 am Ron Hewitt

FLOWERS

	Marsh	Toot
26 th June & 3 rd July	E Gillespie & A Lyall	H Maskell & J Knight
10 th & 17 th July	V Sandilands	J van Dijk & S Hobbins
24 th & 31 st July	L Martin & I Wright	A Druce & D Brook
7 th & 14 th August	W Barclay	N Wells & V Bowler
21st & 28th August	C Attewill & L Barnett	M Trinder
4 th & 11 th September	G Baker	J Brook